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Attending

Canadian Forces (CF)
Warrant Officer Jeff Robertson

Haliburton Kawartha Pine Ridges (HKPR) Health Unit – Atul Jain

MOHLTC, Emergency Management Branch (EMB) – Jessica Harris, Leonard Chu

MOHLTC, Surveillance Branch
Karen Johnson

North Bay Parry Sound District Health Unit – Greg Rochon

Ontario Agency for Health Protection & Promotion (OAHPP) – Rachel Savage 

Peel Public Health - 

Public Health Laboratory (PHL)
Fran Jamieson
Renfrew & County District Health Unit 
David Tantalo

Simcoe-Muskoka District Health Unit (SMDHU) – Ted Devine [Chair], Charles Gardner, Kelly Magnusson, Jim Pfaff

Toronto Public Health – Marco Vittiglio

York Region Public Health
Sandra Vessel

Approval of March 11, 2010 Minutes

Minutes approved as circulated.
Ministry Updates

Federal Partners Update

· EMB informed members that:

· Regular meetings are under way with the Public Health Agency of Canada (PHAC) and Health Canada to ensure that all parties are aware of plans & activities.
· The National Microbiology Laboratory’s (NML’s) mobile team will be deployed in Ontario for the Summits.

· Detailed Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs) were developed for the Olympics, and are being updated by Federal partners to reflect the different agencies and structures in place for the Summits in Ontario.

· Some Federal resources will be deployed in Ontario, but will be focused on supporting the RCMP’s counter-terrorism efforts.

· EMB will develop a flowchart showing the procedures & information flows involved with the laboratories, once the SOPs have been finalized.  The SOPs will detail what testing will be undertaken by each lab and how they will communicate with one another.
Trillium Guardian Exercise Update

· EMB informed members that:

· Exercise events on May 12 will focus on Huntsville, and those on May 13 will focus on the Toronto area.

· MOHLTC will be actively participating in the exercise on both days, and encourages stakeholder participation on the Communication Cycle teleconferences at minimum, and beyond if such involvement is possible.

· The Ministry Communication Cycle will be activated on both days.

· An EMB contact will be available at all times during the exercises on the other days of the exercise to simulate play. 

· Health-specific inputs can be created, but they must be contained to the health sector.  The Ministry may put together an ad hoc exercise design group to help with designing health inputs.
· EMB will contact those who express interest in assisting with designing exercise inputs.
· Chair asked for updates on the Communication Cycle.  EMB informed members that the cycle is based on that used during the pH1N1 pandemic, but will be modified to suit the bottom-up information flow expected for the Summits.  The basic approach has been agreed upon by the Coordinating Committee: 2 all-stakeholder Ministry calls preceded by regional subsector calls.  Operational details will be distributed with other operational materials for the exercise.  EMB is still waiting for confirmation of timing for the Provincial EOC teleconferences.
Update from OAHPP Public Health Lab

· PHL informed members that:

· It is in discussions with the National Microbiology Laboratory (NML)
· Discussions are under way with Health Canada to ensure that there are no surprises, and that Health Canada understands exactly what the PHL can offer

· It is working with the RCMP on bioterrorism planning

· Much effort is being directed to ensure that the inter-laboratory SOPs are clear, so that everyone knows what they are responsible for and for whom, how to transmit results, and how to communicate with all the parties involved.

· Suspicious packages will likely be federally handled, regardless of where they are found, but this has yet to be confirmed.

· PHL is in direct contact with the Medical Emergency Response Team (MERT) and their mobile laboratory to discuss where the lab will be deployed.
· As a member of the United States’ CDC (Centers for Disease Control & Prevention) Lab Response Network, the PHL has the capacity to test for 3 of the 4 CDC-identified bioterrorism pathogens: anthrax (Bacillus anthracis), tularaemia (Francisella tuarlensis), and Yersinia pestis.
· EMB noted that during the Vancouver Olympics, MERT supported the national CBRN team.  All specimens collected by the national CBRN (Chemical, Biological, Radiological, Nuclear) team were tested by MERT or other federal resources, no matter where they were obtained.  Samples collected by local authorities in the context of other cases went through existing BC labs.  However, the situation for the Summits has the added complication that multiple health units and LHINs are involved, whereas the Olympics were contained within the catchment of one regional health authority.  Therefore, it is even more important for the laboratory SOPs to be clear & explicit.
· PHL stated that for usual investigations not deemed to be federal matters, it will be business as usual for the PHL, but it must be clear how the samples will be delivered to the lab and who PHL will have to contact afterwards.  Aside from bioterrorism-related testing, everything should be as-usual for public health units.
Mutual Aid Agreement Update

· SMDHU informed members that:

· The draft mutual aid agreement had been circulated to surrounding public health units’ Medical Officers of Health (MOHs), as well as to Toronto Public Health, for consideration.  SMDHU’s MOH had also spoken with all the MOHs, who are now reviewing the document with their Boards & legal counsels.
· The MOHs will meet again next month to follow up on the matter.

· SMDHU’s MOH hopes to have the agreements in place with as many partners as possible before the G8, recognizing that it may be more complicated with the regional municipalities. 

Communications

· Chair informed members that:

· Megan Williams attended a 2-day GPPAG (Government Partners Public Affairs Group) event in Toronto.  SMO provided an overview of the Summit on the first day, as well as an overview of the Communications Model.  The second day was a tabletop exercise dedicated solely to the communications component of the G8, with 1 scenario dealing with a viral outbreak in both the community and the summit site.

· GPPAG does not aim to replace existing communication structures, but will be there to assist with coordinated messaging amongst all the partners involved with the Summits.
· GPPAG will develop their own communication cycle for the event that will include both G8 & G20 participants.

· ISU’s communication will remain predominantly via their website.
· EMB informed members that:
· A member of the Ministry’s Communication & Information Branch (CIB) was present at the GPPAG tabletop exercise.

· The CIB representative indicated that the GPPAG is meant to be a clearinghouse & information coordinator rather than a body that provides spokespeople or delivers messages directly.
· GPPAG has indicated that public health units will continue to serve as spokespeople for their own communities, but should keep GPPAG informed.

· EMB’s understanding is that public health units will not need to solicit GPPAG’s approval prior to issuing public communication.

Local Planning Updates

SM DHU

· SMDHU informed members that:

· SMDHU’s internal plan has been approved and the unit has now proceeded to the implementation stage.  An internal IMS committee has been set up and will be meeting every 2 weeks, and likely more frequently as the summit approaches.
· Updates have been provided to the SMDHU’s own staff, and new information is provided to staff via intranet pages.
· A writing team has been assembled to develop key public health messages.

· SMDHU has set up a web portal for communication its partners, and will use the portal to provide ongoing situation reports.

· 3 of 6 hospital corporations located in the immediate G8 area – MAHC, OSMH, and Georgian Bay Hospital Corporation – are already participating in SMDHU’s application of Kingston’s syndromic surveillance system.  RVH has given verbal confirmation of participation.

· EMB requested to be included in any communication updates that SMDHU issues to local emergency planners & to the municipalities.

HKPR DHU

· HKPR informed members that it has arranged a number of upcoming internal briefing sessions, including a briefing by a rep from Emergency Management Ontario.

· HKPR added that meetings are under way between its MOH, the CDC, and HKPR’s Communication Department in order to establish the gameplan and coordination processes.

North Bay Parry Sound DHU

· North Bay Parry Sound informed members that it has asked its public health inspectors to avoid vacations during the Summit timeframe.

York Region Public Health

· York Region informed members that all public health inspectors have been briefed, and is planning to brief the IMS Control Group on an adapted version of the Subcommittee’s Public Health Plan.

· York Region added that it is pursuing the mutual aid agreement, but that it may not be signed off in time.

TPH

· TPH informed members that:

· Planning is ongoing, and a Consequence Management Plan has been completed and submitted to the City – the City Manager’s Office is the key point in the command structure for the event.
· TPH is pursuing the Mutual Aid Agreement through the City Manager’s Office and it is now being reviewed by the lawyers.

· Arrangements with PHAC & MOHLTC regarding public health inspectors doing Red Zone inspections are set, and accreditation is under way.
· There will be two 6’ double-fenced areas around the traffic area of King St to Lakeshore, Yonge to Spadina.  That will be the perimeter of the traffic zone.
· TPH has set up a committee with membership from its Surveillance group, Food Safety group, Consequence Management team, and Communications.  The committee meets every 2 weeks.
Canadian Forces
· CF informed members that military camps will be set up for the G8, and they will have preventive medical techs at each camp to deal with public health issues, inspect the kitchens, and other such issues.

Wrap Up
· Next meeting May 20, 2010
· SMDHU notes that it would be helpful to discuss members’ experiences with the Trillium Guardian exercise at the next meeting.
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